

## How Private Prisons Are Profiting Under the Trump Administration

By <u>Hauwa Ahmed</u> Global Research, June 15, 2020 <u>Center for American Progress</u> 30 August 2019 Region: <u>USA</u> Theme: <u>Intelligence</u>

There are more people behind bars in the United States than there are living in major American cities[1] such as Phoenix or Philadelphia. According to a 2018 report from the U.S. Bureau of Justice Statistics, nearly 2 million adults[2] were being held in America's prisons and jails. Of these 2 million prisoners, about 128,063[3] were detained in federal or state facilities operated by private prison facilities, a 47 percent increase from the 87,369[4] prisoners in 2000.

In 2016, the U.S. Department of Justice's (DOJ) inspector general initiated a review[5] to examine conditions at a number of for-profit prisons that the federal government contracted with from fiscal year 2011 through fiscal year 2014. A report on the findings indicated that private prisons had a 28 percent[6] higher rate of inmate-on-inmate assaults and more than twice as many inmate-on-staff assaults compared with federally run or operated prisons. Furthermore, the report found that for-profit prisons in the United States were more likely to endanger inmates' security and rights. These problems were so significant that in August 2016, the Obama administration announced that it would begin to phase out private prisons.[7]

As the number of incarcerated individuals in for-profit prisons grew, so did the number of immigrants detained in such facilities. According to a report by the Sentencing Project[8], about 4,841 immigrants were detained in for-profit facilities in 2000. By 2016, that number had soared to 26,249 immigrants—a 442 percent increase.[9] In the wake of the DOJ's decision to phase out the use of for-profit prisons, the Homeland Security Advisory Council reviewed[10] the U.S. Department of Homeland Security's (DHS) use of private immigration detention facilities. Immediately after this review was announced, the stock prices of private prison company giants CoreCivic—formerly the Corrections Corporation of America—and the GEO Group Inc. dropped by 9.4 percent and 6 percent, respectively.[11] A majority of the council agreed with the view that DHS should begin to move away from using private prison facilities but recommended that while they were still in use, they "should come with improved and expanded [U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement] oversight."[12]

Following the inauguration of President Donald Trump in January 2017, however, the administration immediately shifted course to robustly support private prisons. In February of that year, then-Attorney General Jeff Sessions revoked the Obama administration's initiative,[13] and by April 2017, the DOJ began requesting bids for contracts to house federal inmates in private prison facilities[14] once again. That same month, the GEO Group won a \$110 million[15] contract to build the first detention center under the new administration.

The fact that private prisons have serious, documented flaws raises questions as to why the Trump administration is so eager to support them. It is noteworthy that a pro-Trump PAC[16] and the president's inaugural committee[17] have benefited from the private prison industry's financial contributions. The Trump family business has benefited from the industry's patronage as well.[18]

This issue brief details how Trump administration policies have increased the migrant detainee population—and the profits of private prisons—as well as endangered the lives of migrants being held in detention. The brief then illustrates just how much money private prisons have spent in U.S. political campaigns.

# Trump administration policies have increased the number of migrants in detention

The Trump administration has implemented policies that have increased the number of migrants in detention. In early 2017, President Trump signed an executive order titled "Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States,"[19] which instituted a massive expansion of immigration enforcement within the United States.[20] It defined enforcement priorities so broadly[21] that all undocumented individuals became subject to deportation orders, regardless of how long they had been in the country. The order represented a radical departure from the Obama administration's approach, which prioritized the removal of migrants who had been found guilty of crimes. The executive order also directed state and local police to enforce federal immigration laws.

Similarly, in April 2019, current **Attorney General William Barr** rescinded a decision[22] that enabled eligible asylum-seekers to request bond from immigration judges. This decision effectively instituted indefinite detention[23] due to the fact that some migrants will now be held in detention for months or years before their cases are adjudicated. Moreover, in July 2019, DHS increased its application of expedited removal, a fast-track summary process[24] for deporting noncitizens without a hearing from an immigration judge.

Last week, the Trump administration issued a final rule in a legally questionable attempt to make changes[25] to the 1997 Flores agreement,[26] a long-standing legal agreement specifying basic standards of care for minors in detention. As interpreted, this agreement requires that minors not be held in unlicensed secure detention facilities for more than 20 days. If implemented, the administration's changes would effectively cause undocumented children and their families to be detained in inadequate, unlicensed facilities indefinitely.[27] According to the president[28] of the American Academy of Pediatrics, "no child should be placed in detention … even short periods of detention can cause psychological trauma and long-term mental health risks."

As expected, the Trump administration's hard-line immigration[29] policies have led to a record-high number of immigrant detainees.[30] Currently, there are about 54,344 immigrants[31] detained in about 200 detention centers across the country. In 2017, the last time ICE produced such data, more than three-fourths[32] of the average daily detainee population was being held in a for-profit detention facility. CoreCivic and the GEO Group are recipients of more than one-half of private prison industry contracts.[33] These companies manage the detention[34] of immigrants seeking asylum, those awaiting hearings in immigration courts, and those who have been identified for removal. For every 100 immigrant detainees, 32 are in GEO Group facilities, and 21 are in CoreCivic facilities.[35]

A record number of immigrants have died in detention.[36] Since 2017, 27 immigrants have died in ICE custody, including a transgender woman named Roxsana Hernandez. Johana Medina Leon, also a transgender woman, died shortly after being released from custody.[37] Of these 27 immigrants, 21 have died in facilities[38] that are owned or operated by forprofit prison companies. In June 2019, the government's own investigators determined that conditions in major private prison facilities were "unsafe and unhealthy"[39] and violated ICE's own standards.[40] Despite these failures, the industry is benefiting enormously. Trump administration policies around enforcement priorities and detention practices have led to an increase in the demand for detention space, which has resulted in record-high profits for private detention facilities.

Under the Trump administration, ICE has significantly increased its enforcement operations, which has directly contributed to the rise in the migrant detainee population. In order to achieve this, ICE has consistently exceeded its budget. According to reporting from Buzzfeed News, there were 52,398[41] people in ICE custody in May 2019. Congress provided funds for ICE to maintain an average of 45,000 people in detention per day in the latest budget, but with about 54,344 migrants in detention currently, the agency is overspending these funds by more than 15 percent.[42] DHS has also increasingly begun diverting funds that had been earmarked for other agency operations to ICE in order to fund enforcement and detention operations. According to a Roll Call report, DHS intends to divert more than \$200 million from other programs—including disaster relief programs—to fund immigration detention. This is the fourth consecutive fiscal year in which DHS has repurposed funds meant for other agency operations toward immigration enforcement.[43]

# Significantly increasing the number of immigrants in detention means record-high profits for private prisons

During his 2016 campaign, then-candidate Trump expressed support for expanding the role of private prisons and espoused hard-line immigration policies.[44] The morning after his election, stocks in CoreCivic increased by 34 percent,[45] and those in the GEO Group rose by 18 percent.[46] The two companies have informed their shareholders that federal government contracts are integral to their[47] profitability.[48] In memos to their shareholders, both companies acknowledge that policies with the potential to reduce the U.S. detainee population constitute potential risk[49] factors[50] to their business model.

Table 1 indicates the extent to which both CoreCivic and the GEO Group are dependent on three government agencies—ICE, the Federal Bureau of Prisons, and the U.S. Marshals Service—for their business.

In light of the fact that both CoreCivic and the GEO Group have depended on just three agencies charged with enforcement and detention operations for an average of about 48 percent of their revenues over the past two years, these two companies have a vested interest in the Trump administration's punitive immigration policies to ensure that they remain profitable.

#### Conditions in private detention facilities endanger immigrants' lives

In FY 2018, DHS received \$3 billion for custody operations.[51] At least 75 percent of the detention facilities for which DHS contracts are privately owned or operated. Despite this level of funding, conditions at these detention centers remain dangerous, and detainees' rights are routinely violated. A 2019 Office of Inspector General (OIG) report[52] on an

investigation of ICE oversight of its contracted detention facilities indicates that the agency routinely waives its own standards, including those meant to ensure the health and safety of detainees. Additionally, ICE often fails to include its quality assurance surveillance plan (QASP)[53]—a key tool for ensuring that facilities meet ICE's performance standards—in facility contracts and rarely imposes financial consequences for facilities that are noncompliant.

According to the OIG report, only 28 out of the 106[54] contracts reviewed contained a QASP. The report[55] also stated that between October 1, 2015, and June 30, 2018, ICE imposed financial penalties on only two occasions despite documenting thousands of instances in which facilities failed to comply with detention standards. The OIG also investigated three GEO Group facilities[56] and found "egregious violations of detention standards." All three facilities were found to have expired food, putting detainees' health at risk. The GEO Group-operated Aurora, Colorado, facility failed to provide recreation and outdoor activities to detainees. At another GEO Group-operated facility in Adelanto, California, the OIG identified detainee bathrooms that "were in poor condition, including mold and peeling paint on the walls, floors, and showers, and unusable toilets." All of these infractions violate ICE's standards.[57]

According to a 2018 letter[58] from the Office of Rep. Kathleen Rice (D-NY) to DHS, "Of the 298 transgender people ICE detained in FY 2017, 13% were placed in solitary confinement." This not only has adverse effects on detainees' mental health and well-being but is also against ICE's rules.[59] While there is existing Obama-era guidance[60] on how to provide care for transgender migrants in ICE custody, the guidance is not mandatory. Due to ICE's negligence, LGBTQ+ immigrants continue to face a higher risk of sexual violence[61] than the general population. And as for-profit prisons continue to play an outsize role in immigration detention while providing substandard care, the health and safety of vulnerable populations such as LGBTQ+ migrants remain especially at risk.

#### Private prison companies are major players in political spending

Although private prisons have been ineffective at providing high-quality detention services, they have been effective at supporting political allies. In the 2016 presidential election, for example, the GEO Group and CoreCivic donated \$250,000[62] each to President Trump's inaugural committee. In 2017, the GEO Group moved its annual conference[63] to a Trump-owned resort in Boca Raton, Florida. Additionally, the GEO Group contributed heavily[64] to the campaigns of some members of the U.S. House Appropriations Subcommittee on Homeland Security, the congressional subcommittee charged with funding DHS.

These companies and their employees also contribute to congressional candidates, donating overwhelmingly to those running as Republicans. According to the Center for Responsive Politics, CoreCivic and its employees have spent about \$3 million[65] on campaign contributions to federal candidates and PACs since 1990. Eighty-five percent of CoreCivic's contributions to federal candidates since 1990 have gone to Republicans, while 13 percent of its contributions have gone to Democrats. Additionally, CoreCivic has spent \$26.1 million on lobbying since 1998. The GEO Group and its employees have donated about \$4.4 million[66] to federal candidates and PACs since 2004. Since that year, 54 percent of the GEO Group's campaign contributions went to Republican candidates, while 15 percent went to Democratic candidates.

### Conclusion

The Trump administration's immigration policies as well as existing immigration legislation create structural incentives to increase detention, which has largely been achieved through the use of private prisons. This increased role drives these companies' profitability while endangering the lives of immigrants through inadequate care and a lack of accountability. Special interests should not profit from immigration enforcement. Congress and the administration should hold private detention facilities that violate ICE'S standards accountable.

\*

Note to readers: please click the share buttons above or below. Forward this article to your email lists. Crosspost on your blog site, internet forums. etc.

**Hauwa Ahmed** is a research assistant for Democracy and Government at the Center for American Progress.

#### Notes

1. Drew Kann, "5 facts behind America's high incarceration rate," CNN, April 21, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/06/28/us/mass-incarceration-five-key-facts/index.html.

2. Danielle Kaeble and Mary Cowhig, "Correctional Populations in the United States, 2016" (Washington: U.S Department of Justice, 2018), available at https://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/cpus16.pdf.

3. Kara Gotsch and Vinay Basti, "Capitalizing on Mass Incarceration: U.S Growth in Private Prisons" (Washington: The Sentencing Project, 2018), available at

https://www.sentencingproject.org/publications/capitalizing-on-mass-incarceration-u-s-growth-in-private -prisons/.

4. Ibid.

5. Office of the Inspector General, "Review of the Bureau of Prisons Monitoring of Contract Prisons" (Washington: U.S Department of Justice, 2016), available at https://oig.justice.gov/reports/2016/e1606.pdf.

6. Ibid.

7. Matt Zapotosky and Chico Harlan, "Justice Department says it will end use of private prisons," The Washington Post, August 18, 2019, available at https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/post-nation/wp/2016/08/18/justice-department-says-it-will-end-u se-of-private-prisons/?postshare=9221471534255226.

8. Gotsch and Basti, "Capitalizing on Mass Incarceration."

9. Ibid.

10. Homeland Security Advisory Council, "Report on the Subcommittee on Privatized Immigration Detention facilities" (Washington: U.S Department of Homeland Security, 2016), available at https://www.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/publications/DHS%20HSAC%20PIDF%20Final%20Report.pdf.

11. Julia Edwards, "U.S to review use of private immigration prisons, shares slide," Reuters, August 29,

2016, available at https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-prisons-immigration-idUSKCN1141W7.

12. Homeland Security Advisory Council, "Report on the Subcommittee on Privatized Immigration Detention facilities."

13. Eric Beech, "U.S reverses Obama-era move to phase out private prisons," Reuters, February 23, 2017, available at

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-prisons/u-s-reverses-obama-era-move-to-phase-out-private-prisons-idUSKBN1622NN.

14. Lauren-Brooke Eisen, "Trump's first year has been the private industry's best," Salon, January 14, 2018, available at

https://www.salon.com/2018/01/14/trumps-first-year-has-been-the-private-prison-industrys-best/.

15. Ibid.

16. Mirren Gidda, "Private Prison Company GEO Group Gave Generously to Trump and Now Has Lucrative Contract," Newsweek, May 11, 2017, available at https://www.newsweek.com/geo-group-private-prisons-immigration-detention-trump-596505.

17. Fredreka Schouten, "Private prisons back Trump and could see big pay offs with new policies," USA Today, February 23, 2017, available at https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2017/02/23/private-prisons-back-trump-and-could-see-big -payoffs-new-policies/98300394/.

18. Avery Anapol, "Private prison company moves annual conference to Trump golf course," The Hill, October 26, 2017, available at

https://thehill.com/homenews/administration/357282-private-prison-company-moves-annual-conference -to-trump-golf-course.

19. Executive Office of the President, "Executive Order: Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States," Press release, January 25, 2017, available at https://www.whitehouse.gov/presidential-actions/executive-order-enhancing-public-safety-interior-unite d-states/.

20. American Immigration Council, "Summary of Executive Order 'Enhancing Public Safety in the Interior of the United States" (Washington: 2017), available at https://www.americanimmigrationcouncil.org/immigration-interior-enforcement-executive-order.

21. Ibid.

22. Mica Rosenberg and Kristina Coke, "Trump attorney general's ruling expands indefinite detention for asylum seekers," Reuters, April 16, 2019, available at

https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-bond/trump-attorney-generals-ruling-expands-indefinite-detention-for-asylum-seekers-idUSKCN1RT053.

23. Ibid.

24. American Immigration Lawyers Association, "Practice Alert: Trump Administration Expands Application of Expedited Removal," July 22, 2019, available at https://www.aila.org/advo-media/aila-practice-pointers-and-alerts/trump-administration-expands-expedit ed-removal. 25. Department of Homeland Security and Department of Health and Human Services, "Apprehension, Processing, Care, and Custody of Alien Minors and Unaccompanied Alien Children," Federal Register 84 (164) (2019): 44393–44535, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2019-08-23/pdf/2019-17927.pdf.

26. Elizabeth Elkin and Emily Smith, "What is the Flores settlement?", CNN, July 10, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2018/07/10/politics/flores-settlement-history/index.html

27. Veronica Stracqualursi, "Trump immigration official says new rule detaining families indefinitely is a 'deterrent'," CNN, August 23, 2019, available at https://www.cnn.com/2019/08/23/politics/ken-cuccinelli-flores-settlement-cnntv/index.html.

28. American Academy of Pediatrics, "Family Separation and Detention," available at https://www.aap.org/en-us/advocacy-and-policy/federal-advocacy/Pages/family-separation-and-detentio n.aspx (last accessed August 2019).

29. John Burnett, "How the Trump Administration's 'Zero Tolerance' Policy Changed The Immigration Debate," NPR, June 20, 2019, available at

https://www.npr.org/2019/06/20/734496862/how-the-trump-administrations-zero-tolerance-policy-chang ed-the-immigration-deba.

30. Isabela Dias, "ICE Detaining More People Than Ever—And For Longer," Pacific Standard, August 1, 2019, available at https://psmag.com/news/ice-is-detaining-more-people-than-ever-and-for-longer.

31. Hamed Aleazis, "More than 52,000 People Are Now Being Detained By ICE, An Apparent All-Time High," BuzzFeed News, May 20, 2019, available at https://www.buzzfeednews.com/article/hamedaleaziz/ice-detention-record-immigrants-border.

32. Detention Watch Network and Center for Constitutional Rights, "New Information from ICE ERO's July Facility List" (Washington: 2018), available at https://www.detentionwatchnetwork.org/sites/default/files/DWN%20Spreadsheet%20Memo.pdf.

33. Livia Luan, "Profiting from Enforcement: The Role of Private Prisons in U.S Immigration Detention" (Washington: Migration Policy Institute, 2018), available at

https://www.migrationpolicy.org/article/profiting-enforcement-role-private-prisons-us-immigration-deten tion.

34. Madison Pauly, "Trump's Immigration Crackdown Is a Boom Time for Private Prisons," Mother Jones, May 2018, available at

https://www.motherjones.com/politics/2018/05/trumps-immigration-crackdown-is-a-boom-time-for-privat e-prisons/.

35. Ibid.

36. American Immigration Lawyers Association, "Deaths at Adult Detention Centers," July 25, 2019, available at https://www.aila.org/infonet/deaths-at-adult-detention-centers.

37. Ibid.

38. Ibid.

39. Office of the Inspector General, "Concerns about ICE Detainee Treatment and Care at Four

Detention Facilities" (Washington: U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2019), available at https://www.oig.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/assets/2019-06/OIG-19-47-Jun19.pdf.

40. Ibid.

41. Aleazis, "More Than 52,000 People Are Now Being Detained by ICE, An Apparent All-Time High."

42. Dias, "ICE Detaining More People Than Ever-And For Longer."

43. Tanvi Mirsa, "Trump wants to reprogram DHS money for ICE detention operations," Roll Call, August 27, 2019, available at

http://www.rollcall.com/news/trump-wants-reprogram-dhs-money-ice-detention-operations.

44. Dylan Scott, "Trump is repeating his most explosive immigration rhetoric during the family separation crisis," Vox, June 19, 2018, available at https://www.vox.com/policy-and-politics/2018/6/19/17479542/family-separation-trump-mexico-rapists.

45. Hanna Kozlowska and Jason Karaian, "The first big winners of Donald Trump's victory are private prison companies, whose stocks are soaring," Quartz, November 9, 2016, available at https://qz.com/832775/election-2016-private-prison-company-stocks-cca-and-geo-group-are-surging.

46. Ibid.

47. United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10K: The GEO Group, Inc.," available at https://www.sec.gov/Archives/edgar/data/923796/000119312519050054/d663410d10k.htm (last accessed August 2019).

48. United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10K: CoreCivic, Inc.," available at http://ir.corecivic.com/static-files/f289bea9-086c-4540-82b2-114dbfb95e4e (last accessed August 2019).

49. United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10K: The GEO Group, Inc."

50. United States Securities and Exchange Commission, "Form 10K: Core Civic, Inc."

51. National Immigration Forum, "The Math of Immigration Detention, 2018 Update: Costs Continue to Multiply" (Washington: 2018), available at

https://immigrationforum.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/05/Math-of-Detention-2018-Update-FINAL.pdf.

52. Office of Inspector General "ICE Does Not Fully Use Contracting Tools to Hold Detention Facility Contractors Accountable for Failing to Meet Performance Standards" (Washington: U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2019), available at

https://www.oig.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/assets/2019-02/OIG-19-18-Jan19.pdf.

53. Ibid.

54. Ibid.

55. Ibid.

56. Office of the Inspector General "Concerns about ICE Detainee Treatment and Care at Four Detention Facilities" (Washington: U.S. Department of Homeland Security, 2019), available at https://www.oig.dhs.gov/sites/default/files/assets/2019-06/OIG-19-47-Jun19.pdf.

#### 57. Ibid.

58. The Office of Rep. Kathleen M. Rice, "Re: Detention of LGBTQ immigrants in ICE detention," U.S. House of Representatives, May 30, 2018, available at https://kathleenrice.house.gov/uploadedfiles/2018.05.30\_lgbt\_immigrants\_in\_ice\_detention\_letter\_to\_se c\_nielsen.pdf.

59. Department of Homeland Security, "Standards to Prevent, Detect and Respond to Sexual Abuse and Assault in Confinement Facilities; Final Rule," Federal Register 79 (45) (2014): 13100–13183, available at https://www.govinfo.gov/content/pkg/FR-2014-03-07/pdf/2014-04675.pdf.

60. Thomas Homan, "Re: Further guidance regarding the care of transgender detainees," U.S. Immigration and Customs Enforcement, June 19, 2015, available at https://www.ice.gov/sites/default/files/documents/Document/2015/TransgenderCareMemorandum.pdf.

61. Sharita Gruberg, "ICE's Rejection of Its Own Rules Is Placing LGBT Immigrants at Severe Risk of Sexual Abuse," Center for American Progress, May 30, 2018, available at https://www.americanprogress.org/issues/lgbt/news/2018/05/30/451294/ices-rejection-rules-placing-lgbt -immigrants-severe-risk-sexual-abuse/.

62. Alex Baumgart, "Companies that funded Trump's inauguration came up big in 2017," The Center for Responsive Politics, January 19, 2018, available at https://www.opensecrets.org/news/2018/01/companies-that-funded-trumps-inauguration/.

63. Steve Contorno, "Why is a Florida for-profit company backing bipartisan criminal justice reform?", Tampa Bay Times, December 7, 2018, available at https://www.tampabay.com/florida-politics/buzz/2018/12/07/why-is-a-florida-for-profit-prison-company-b acking-bipartisan-criminal-justice-reform/.

64. Rachel Cohrs, "Company that runs immigration detention centers is top donor for three Texas congressmen," Dallas News, June 21, 2018, available at https://www.dallasnews.com/news/politics/2018/06/20/company-runs-immigration-detention-centers-top -donor-two-texas-congressmen.

65. Center for Responsive Politics, "CoreCivic Inc.: Total Contributions by Party of Recipient," available at https://www.opensecrets.org/orgs/totals.php?id=D000021940&cycle=2018 (last accessed June 2019).

66. Open Secrets.org, "GEO Group: Total Contributions by Party of Recipient," available at https://www.opensecrets.org/orgs/totals.php?id=D000022003&cycle=2018 (last accessed June 2019).

*Featured image: A prison for male offenders located in Walpole, Massachusetts, June 2011. (Getty/Jessey Dearing/The Boston Globe)* 

The original source of this article is <u>Center for American Progress</u> Copyright © <u>Hauwa Ahmed</u>, <u>Center for American Progress</u>, 2020

### **Comment on Global Research Articles on our Facebook page**

#### **Become a Member of Global Research**

#### Articles by: Hauwa Ahmed

**Disclaimer:** The contents of this article are of sole responsibility of the author(s). The Centre for Research on Globalization will not be responsible for any inaccurate or incorrect statement in this article. The Centre of Research on Globalization grants permission to cross-post Global Research articles on community internet sites as long the source and copyright are acknowledged together with a hyperlink to the original Global Research article. For publication of Global Research articles in print or other forms including commercial internet sites, contact: <a href="mailto:publications@globalresearch.ca">publications@globalresearch.ca</a>

www.globalresearch.ca contains copyrighted material the use of which has not always been specifically authorized by the copyright owner. We are making such material available to our readers under the provisions of "fair use" in an effort to advance a better understanding of political, economic and social issues. The material on this site is distributed without profit to those who have expressed a prior interest in receiving it for research and educational purposes. If you wish to use copyrighted material for purposes other than "fair use" you must request permission from the copyright owner.

For media inquiries: publications@globalresearch.ca